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INTEGRATED GOVERNANCE & AUDIT COMMITTEE MEETING

NORTH EAST LINCOLNSHIRE CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP
HELD ON FRIDAY 1ST DECEMBER 2017 AT 9:30AM
AT FRESHNEY GREEN
	PRESENT
Tim Render
Joe Warner
Cllr Peter Wheatley 
	Chair & Governing Body lay member 

Partnership Board lay member
Partnership Board lay member

	IN ATTENDANCE
	

	Laura Whitton 

Robert Bassham
Claire Stocks

Debbie Baker (Arrived late)
Neil Evans

Mark Kirkham 
Rebecca Makayi
Rachel Brunton (Item 12 only)
Jan Haxby (Arrived late )

Emma Kirkwood (Item 10 Only)
Emma Overton (Item 15 only)

Gershon Nubour
Mark Culling
Karen Stamp
	Interim Chief Finance Officer (CCG)
Audit Manager, AuditOne
Governance Assurance Officer (CCG)
Group Auditor, NL Business Connect
Group Auditor, NL Business Connect

Partner, Mazars
Interim Head of Finance (CCG)
Head of Finance (CCG)
Director of Quality (CCG)
HR Business Partner (eMBED)
Service Manager, Care & Independence (CCG)

IG Manager, (eMBED)

IG Officer (eMBED)

Exec Office PA (note taker)

	APOLOGIES 
	

	Dr Karin Severin
	GP Member


	
	
	

	1.
	Apologies
	

	
	Apologies received were noted above.
	

	
	
	

	2.
	Declaration of Interest
	

	
	There were no declarations of interest.  
	

	
	
	

	3
	Minutes of the previous meeting – 01.09.2017
	

	
	The minutes were agreed as an accurate record.  
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Matters Arising – 01.09. 2017
	

	
	The Matters Arising document was noted, with all actions either detailed on the schedule or picked up under other agenda items; 
· HR in attendance later today 
· The Control of Spending NLAG Recovery Plans is picked up as part of the Finance Report that goes to the Partnership Board.  The Finance Assurance Sub Group have also had a discussion and picked up any issues.  
· The Conflict of Interests register has been updated.
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Review of IG and Audit Committee ToR
The Terms of Reference have been brought to the Committee as part of their annual refresh for sign off prior to going to the Council of Members for approval and ratification at the Governing Body.  The Committee noted that there have been some minor changes made, and gave the following feedback:
· At point 6.3 taken out some of the technicalities, need full stop and into new arrangements now. 
· At point 6.7 amend the statement “review plans”.  
· Responsible for business continuity – done in August at virtual ratification.

· Union arrangements – change when the other changes come into place.  It was noted that the membership of this group may need to be bigger.  Clearly the CCG and Council are still 2 separate statutory organisations and we need to be aware of membership and reflect that fact.  No changes to membership at this time. 
The Committee approved the Terms of Reference with these minor adjustments.

	C Stocks

	6.
	Legal and Statutory Compliance – Annual review and positive assurance – compliance evidence table 

Claire Stocks provided an update to give assurance to the Committee that the CCG complies with their legal and statutory duties.  The evidence table highlights 3 areas in red, and are carried forward from last year.  Members were asked if they felt these items should still be included.  The Committee  gave the following feedback:

· One of the red areas related to the Focus CIC partnership agreement, it was noted that an agreement was already in place and that the updated agreement has been finalised. The agreement will be finalised once Focus CIC have received assurance from their insurance company that the revised agreement causes no issues with regard to their insurance cover. 
· The refresh of the Section 75 will be delayed until the Union arrangements are in place.  

· The red traffic light assessments seemed a bit harsh. It was agreed to amend assessments to amber, where issues are in the process of being refreshed, to avoid giving the impression that there is not an arrangement in place at all.
· Duty 9 Practice Visits – Claire Stocks is meeting with the lead for Quality who is doing site visits to ensure Quality Team is engaged in their work going forward. 


	C Stocks

	7.
	Annual IG and Audit Report to Board

As part of the CCG requirements the Committee provide an annual report to the Governing Body to provide assurance that it has been operating effectively and discharging its duties. This is looked at it in a calendar year with a review in December for the previous 12 months.  The Committee noted this document makes reference to Terms of Reference, and the Audit Committee Handbook Self-Assessment checklist.  The Committee were asked to send any further comments to  Tim Render, otherwise this report will proceed to the Governing Body in March 2018

Jan Haxby joined the meeting.


	ALL

	8.
	Risk Register/ BAF Update

An update report was circulated for consideration and Claire Stocks  presented a summary to which the Committee provided feedback:
· Following discussion at SMT about the Risk Register and BAF Claire Stocks was asked to bring the following proposed amendment to the register to the Committee for discussion:-

· CCG RR2005 RTT risk.  SMT requested that given that the risk in essence has materialised in 17/18 and is currently not one of the areas our regulators are monitoring in year as they are comfortable with our recovery plans/pathway improvements and the links to Right care. That the risk reviews be changed to quarterly. 

Following a query from Committee members Jan Haxby explained that whilst it is acknowledged by NHS England in the current climate across the system we are not going to meet the RTT target, we are focussing heavily on all activity that contributes to RTT and are working very hard to improve things. The committee can be assured that there is a lot of work going on around all of that.  This risk is not being left but this committee will just not see progress on a monthly basis.  

The Committee felt that this is still a significant risk area, and in order for them to get assurance that this work is still ongoing it would be preferable to keep the risk register being updated on a monthly basis as the significant work continues.
· CCG-RR.3015 Supported Living and Extra Care Housing - Housing Benefit Review Cllr Wheatley felt that Extra Care Housing will now be more joined up through the “Union”  

· Once a risk materialised, and has happened, it needs reassessing as to level of risk now and consequences of those outcomes that have happened.  Action: Jan Haxby /Laura Whitton – feedback to SMT to take that forward.
· It was noted that BAF 4001 - Failure to consult on service changes – is rated as high as NLAGs failure to deliver services  (page 4) it was queried if that was as serious? It was agreed that this would be taken back to SMT for a further discussion. 
· Tim Render would like to look at having an assurance framework and risk register workshop for  Board members. It was noted that as risk is on February Board agenda, Mrs Stocks would ask if time could be set aside for this.   
The Committee noted the update.
	J Haxby / L Whitton
L Whitton

C Stocks


	9.


	Focused Risk Area:

Progress on the NELC/CCG Union and control/risk issues

A Risk Matrix had been circulated and Laura Whitton provided a summary of some of those identified current risks and what we will be doing to manage those risks.  
· This document is in the early stages of development, and has a similar layout to CCG risk register.  It has not yet  been populated but it will become a live document in the near future.   
· A joint group has been set up and is meeting fortnightly, it includes key members from NELC and the CCG.   Tim Render has been asked if he will lead on the Governance work stream.  Rob Walsh has made it clear that we need to get it right rather than rushing any changes through before April.  Timescales will span beyond April, and the Union Board goes live in April.  
· Work is being undertaken to refresh the s75 Partnership Agreement, with independent legal advice being sought. Those leading the work are  looking to appoint one firm of solicitors for both parties. However given the potential for conflicts of interest a bi-party agreement will be signed. Discussions are taking place with DAC Beachcroft LLP  who did the work on the original Partnership agreement and are on the NHS procurement list.  
· Rob Walsh’s key message has been that he does not want a big bang approach, he is keen for the partnership to mature and grow into an even closer  joint working and recognises that this will take some time as the systems and approaches are very different.  There will also be some culture changes needed and a real willingness from everyone.   
· Attached are some high level timelines for information and it was agreed to keep this on the Agenda as a standing item, noting if there is nothing to report.

	C Reed: Agenda


	10.
	Workforce Update

Emma Kirkwood, HR Business Partner had been invited to give a more detailed workforce update and attended for this item only: 

· Headcounts – 96 employees over Quarter 2 period (dated 30th September 2017) there have been 4 leavers and 4 starters so the turnover is at  0%.  Turnover for the year is at  1.19%
· It was queried if in future the Committee could be provided with some benchmark information for example on Sickness absence, to see how the CCG compares.  It was also requested if the report text and graphs could be made bigger.  ACTION: Emma Kirkwood 
· With regards to the pay scale profile the majority of staff are band 5s but there are a range of bandings.  It was noted that there is one individual paid on a Band 1, however the CCG have checked and the individual is being paid above the minimum wage point. 
· The Equality & Diversity data is very disappointing due to the number of people  who have undeclared.  Staff can update their own records on ESR and HR did send forms out but that did not have a big impact. This causes HR a great difficulty in providing accurate reports as payroll do not input the data and there have been some contractual issues with Northumbria as they will only input data that they need to pay people.   Laura Whitton felt that this needed a meeting to resolve the issue once and for all as it is also a contractual agreement for eMBED and neither organisation is currently doing it.  ACTION:  Laura Whitton
· A query was raised as to how we compare to other CCGs with apprentices as whilst we had been successful in recruiting one, they have since left. The lessons that have been learnt from the experience and whether the CCG is the right environment.  ACTION: Emma Kirkwood to look into the comparisons
· Sickness absence; the CCGs has 2.54% sickness which is below the national average.  
· There have been 3 staff members off with anxiety/stress/ depression issues and those 3 individuals are now back at work and were managed under the policy.

· It was raised if we are assured that people are taking sick leave when they are sick?  And if it is backed up that people aren’t feeling under pressure to come into work when they are actually sick.  Emma felt that it depends on the severity of the sickness.  In the last few weeks HR have been supporting a number of members of staff with workload and stress issues and they have been trying to support people at an early intervention.  Jan Haxby informed that the senior Leadership Team are trying to manage the pressure in the system and are mindful of people struggling.  There is a need to prioritise work for people if they are struggling to do that themselves. 
· There have been some issues with the Mandatory Training system which has meant it has been difficult for staff to get access to the training.  There have now been some drop in sessions and staff are now equipped to undertake the training.   Also regular updates on who is still to complete the training are now going out to managers for their staff. 
· Appraisal and induction data from ESR is not reported and updated at the moment.  It was highlighted that the Self Service roll out would address this but NEL CCG have chosen not to roll that out.  Laura Whitton asked Emma Kirkwood to discuss this further with Lisa Hilder as this may need a wider discussion at SMT. ACTION: Emma Kirkwood
· Policies; with regards to Career Breaks, Secondments  etc there are four outstanding with HR input.  Tim Render made it clear that he did not want to be left with un-reviewed policies.  Emma informed that the Trade Union input is greatly reduced at the moment across the Yorkshire & Humber region.   It was queried if all core HR policies need to go? Emma confirmed that this would need to be  discussed with the TU forum.  The Committee were anxious that this is moved forward.  ACTION: Emma Kirkwood

	E Kirkwood
L Whitton
E Kirkwood
E Kirkwood
E Kirkwood

	11.


	Information Governance Update

 Mark Culling, Senior Information Governance Specialist  at eMBED , attended to update the Committee before the toolkit is submitted:
· The IG Toolkit evidence collection is ongoing and has been since May 2017, everything is on track.   
· The Policy tracker and policies have been reviewed and updated, in line with the new legislation General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) which is the new data protection act going through parliament.  

· Advice has been given to CCG and eMBED HR about updating of corporate policies for GDPR.

· A meeting has taken place with the contracts team and the team will be failsafe for the Privacy Impact Assessment (PIA) process.  PIA training will be provided to the Operational Leadership Team in January/February and PIAs were highlighted within a presentation at the CCG Timeout. 
· Information Asset Owners (IAO) and data flow mapping reviews have taken place and the new register for GPDR, should be complete by the end of next week with ongoing quarterly reviews of the information asset register, which will become a live document that needs to be kept up to date throughout the year.

· The team have carried out a number of spot checks and they were all good.  Confidentiality an audit will now be carried out.
· New mandatory IG training has been rolled out to CCG staff.  The CCG Siro and Caldicott guardian both attended training in September to refresh their roles. 
· Following the meeting with the Contract Team they are fully aware of the requirements and have processes in place to obtain assurances  from providers that all data processors are IGT compliant to level 2 and reports will be provided to the IG &A Committee yearly in quarter 1.  

· It was queried if a provider did fail, where would we get assurance from?  It was noted that Eddie McCabe would be picking this up in contract meetings across the organisation.
· Bi-monthly meetings have been arranged across the year, and  Mark will be working in Athena 1 day per week so he is available for people to get advice. 
· Claire Stocks highlighted that of the ten policies to review, probably three that will need significant changes towards GDPR as they refer to Data protection 1998 which will be superseded by the New Data Protection Act and GDPR. The Committee agreed that the CCG stick with what we have got now and change once we have all the new legislation.   

The review dates for the all policies will be changed to May 2018.

Action:- Mark Culling

Incidents

The Committee noted the report for information – level 1 incident.
	E McCabe

M Culling

	12.
	Adult Social Care - Aged Debt

This Item was taken before item 10

Rachel Brunton attended to present the Adult Social Care (ASC) Aged Debt report which had been circulated.  Rachel highlighted the following actions taken to improve the overall level of ASC debt, current position and deferred payment arrangements:
· Focus CIC are engaging two more members of staff which will help with the monitoring and tracking of large debts. 
· 4-12 month debt has been analysed to develop plans to improve collection rates. 

· Making correct comments on the Controcc system, for trail and evidence.

· Benchmarking is difficult on the values because as each authority has different demographic and approach.  Cheshire East have done some good work on aged debt so we have been in contact with them , and we have implemented supporting new clients through the first 3 months as an early intervention and this appears to be working well.  
· The aged debt position goes back a long while, so we need to put focus on early debt with timely interventions and raising of invoices and supporting them to make those payments.  The CCG are working with Focus, taking a more formal line, 2 reminder letters now engaging solicitors tone of letter as a third follow up.  

The Committee gave the following feedback

· The table on the first page , aged debt has fallen a bit, 6 months ago it was about to breach £4 million mark.  In July it sat at £3.9 million.  2 and 6 month mark now nearing the £3million mark so early indicators are that the early interventions are having an effect.  It was noted that day to day workers feel that it is working.

· There has not been any client feedback yet but Laura Whitton commented that at the charging appeals panel a common theme is that people say they were never told they were going to be charged, and there can be delays in financial assessments being undertaken or recording on the system.  
· Communication in the first 3 months to clients is key and the trouble is that Focus have to support them whether they do or don’t pay.  
· Taking a firmer stance on the over 1 year debt with solicitors, come to an agreement or take to court, some settlements have been made due to that. 

· Need to get the charges in place in a timely manner and this is working much more effectively now.  This requires a “pincer movement” on the new people coming in.   It has been a slow process but had some good movement in the past few months.  The CCG continue to work closely with Focus and NELC to get this in hand. 
The Committee noted the update and asked Rachel Brunton to pass thanks on to the team for their good work. 
	

	13.
	Scheme of Delegation

The Finance Assurance Subgroup are recommending one small change to the Scheme of Delegation in that previously the IG& Audit Committee would approve any establishment structures in the CCG, however it is now felt that this is more appropriate for the Remuneration Committee to undertake this. 
The Committee agreed to this change.

	

	14.
	Declaration of Interest Register 

Claire Stocks highlighted that this is produced as a matter of record, the last update changed the structure of managing the register so this will now only be reported annually.  The Paper was taken as read and it was noted that all information will be on the website.  Band 6’s and below do not go on the public record, but can be asked for.

There are three separate modules of training to be rolled out for CCG Members/Staff/Governing body members, its committee members.  It is intended everyone will be required to undertake module 1 with additional modules being undertaken by being focused on Care Contracting Committee/Board members and Operational Leadership team (module 2) Senior CCG Staff (SCU) Committee Chairs 

PCCC members (module 3).  All three modules to be completed by COI guardian, Guardian /Accountable Officer /CCG Chair.

There was nothing to report on gifts and hospitality.

The Committee approved this report for publishing.


	

	15.
	Mental Capacity Act 2005 (MCA) Deprivation of Liberty Policy; Best Interest Assessors’ Competencies Framework 

Emma Overton attended for this item only to present a joint policy and joint framework, to support meeting the legal requirements of both the council and CCG.  It was understood that this is a policy refresh not a new one.  Emma highlighted some new areas: 
· The relationship between NELC and CCG is explicit rather than implicit.  
· Reciting the law, focused on areas that give us most grief locally.  
· No records of whether people did or did not have capacity, this is a major area of weakness and establishing the decision maker when a person cannot decide for themselves is key. 
· Need evidence and logging of that decision maker when it is identified and also   enhanced emphasis on the supporting person to make a decision for them.

· Proceed in best interest if no decision maker. 
· A new area highlighted in the policy is the deprivations familiar with DOL safeguards, deprivation in Supported living, own home, outside of standard care settings etc. There is a lot more potential on that.  

· The framework sets out what independent BIA expectations are clearly, the competencies agreement for what we expect in return of the training. 

· A query was raised as to the volume of DOLS cases and Emma informed that there are no robust figures, as patients may have capacity for one decision but then not another, and this has not been recorded very well at all previously.

· Emma informed that there are approximately 500 cases on the current Standard waiting list and approximately 125on the non-standard waiting list.  
· Joe Warner confirmed that Focus have refined what they do.
· Within the policy there are a range of tools embedded in it.  The Committee noted that these may be subject to slight change before the policy goes out.  

The Committee approved this policy and accept some of the supporting documents may change. 


	

	
	FOR INFORMATION (including Updates):


	

	16.
	Internal Audit Progress Report 
The Committee noted that although a number of audits are underway or in the planning stage, no final reports have been issued since the Integrated Governance & Audit Committee meeting in September 2017.  The Internal Audit Plan for 2017/18 is included as Appendix 1.  This report is in a new format and Robert Bassham is happy to receive any comments on the format. 
Appendix 2 of the report gives the Committee a general information section of what is on the audit agenda and they are looking at how they can deliver this end of the patch, as it often prove difficult to get something that meets everybody’s travelling requirements.  The Committee noted that the Seminars are open to anyone who is interested.  Even if you cannot make them in person, audit might be able to send information from the day.
Tim Render asked if given the percentage of audits not started, will they be delivered realistically in the time we need?   The Committee heard that the merger with Audit one had had some teething problems and they have now got some catching up to do but it should be done by the  end of April at the very latest, with the target being mid-April. There will be a number of reports brought to the next meeting.  Laura Whitton informed that it will be on the agenda at the next Finance Assurance Sub Group in February.  ACTION : Laura Whitton
It was raised that one of the agreed actions and implementations of 2014 was partnership agreement sign off. The committee understood that there is a signed agreement that was signed when Focus became an independent organisation and a refresh has recently taken place with some delays but it is nearly complete.  


	L Whitton

	17.
	External Audit Progress Report  
The Committee acknowledged that the Audit Plan which was circulated yesterday had identified significant risks linked to the overall community financial position and it was also noted that the national publications might be of interest to members.

Mark Kirkham informed the committee that the CCG, as a membership organisation, in  year one carried out sufficient work and controls on Conflicts of Interest,  but the audit opinion will be reserved  until more work is carried out on those arrangements.  It was their conclusion that there is value for money, considering the financial circumstances the CCG find itself in. 
It was noted by the Committee that nothing exceptional had been identified by the external auditor that required reporting to the Committee.

	

	18.
	Ratification of Policies

The report was noted.

	

	19.
	CCG Assurance Framework - Conflict of Interests Self-certification Q2

The report was noted.

	

	20.
	Freedom of Information Quarterly Report – Q2

The report was noted.

	

	
	STANDING ITEMS


	

	24.

24.1

24.2

24.3
	Independent Assurance Reports

The reports were noted

· NHSLA Assessment (Claims) Report (noted and settled)
· Findings of any Ombudsman Investigation in relation to the CCG or its services 

· Determination of any Tribunal held in relation to the CCG


	

	25.
	Issues for Escalation to the Board

· Suggest a workshop on Risk


	C Stocks

	26.
	Any Other Business

Neither internal or external auditors had anything they wanted to raise or discuss. 


	

	
	Date, Time And Venue For The Next Meeting
	

	
	Thursday 31st  March 2018, 9-11am, Athena Meeting Room 3
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